
Village of Riverwoods 

Board of Trustees Meeting 

October 5, 2021 

APPROVED 

 

Present: 

Michael Clayton 

Liliya Dikin 

Andrew Eastmond  

Michael Haber 

Henry Hollander 

Kris Ford, Mayor  

 

Absent: 

Rick Jamerson 

 

Also Present: 

Bruce Dayno, Police Chief  

Patrick Glenn, Village Engineer 

Bruce Huvard, Village Attorney  

Daphne Paras, Village Clerk 

 

The meeting reconvened at 7:30 pm 

 

Document Approval 

 

Trustee Clayton moved to approve the minutes of the September 28, 2021 Board of Trustees meeting.  

Trustee Haber seconded the motion.  There were a few corrections.  The motion passed by the following 

vote, as amended: 

 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 

NAYS:  None (0) 

 

Approval of Bills 

 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the bills.  Trustee Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed by 

the following vote: 

 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 

NAYS:  None (0) 

 

Treasurer and Finance Committee Report 

 

Trustee Haber noted Trustee Clayton’s and the Finance Committee’s efforts on the presentation showed 

a lot of work. 

 



Engineer’s Report 

 

Mr. Glenn reported the Village is tentatively scheduled to start the street work the week of October 18, 

2021, weather permitting.  They will send out notices to the affected residents. 

 

Village Ecologist Report 

 

Mayor Ford reported the tree survey has been started and will continue in the next week.   

 

Plan Commission Report 

 

Ch. Laurie Breitkopf reported the Plan Commission will meet on Thursday to consider an amendment to 

the 2019 Comprehensive Plan to allow townhomes on the Federal Life property.  Mr. Huvard noted the 

amendment would align the Comprehensive Plan with the possible later action of rezoning the property.   

 

Information Items from the President 

 

Mayor Ford reported the Recycle-Rama was a great event. 

 

Visitors wishing to address the Board 

 

There were no visitors wishing to address the Board on non-agenda items. 

 

New Business 

 

1.  Approval of Grant Administration Contract 

 

Mayor Ford noted there are a number of funding opportunities available to the Village.  The 

administration of grants, along with the deadlines and paperwork, are difficult.  She received a proposal 

with three levels of service, and believes the Village should consider option three, pending the review 

and approval of the contract by the Village Attorney in an amount not to exceed $15,000.  Trustee 

Clayton believes $5000 more would get some administrative support for the Village.  Mayor Ford noted 

the Village could expand the services, but would like to work on one item first.  Once the Village’s 

procedures are in place, they may have a clearer direction.   

 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the grant administration contract option 3 in an amount not to exceed 

$15,000 pending review by the Village Attorney.  Trustee Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion 

passed by the following vote: 

 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 

NAYS:  None (0) 

 

2.  Approval of Transition to the .gov Domain 

  

Trustee Dikin reported cybercrime has been a major issue and smaller municipalities often fall prey to 

cyber-attacks.  With the new Village website launch, she believes it would be appropriate to register a 



.gov domain.  There would be zero cost to register a .gov domain.  The existing URL and email 

addresses would be forwarded for a seamless transition.  Trustee Dikin suggested registering the domain 

Riverwoods.gov.   

 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the transition to the .gov domain.  Trustee Hollander seconded the 

motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 

NAYS:  None (0) 

 

Old Business 

 

There was no Old Business. 

 

Standing Committee Reports 

 

Communications & IT – Trustee Dikin reported the contract for the new website vendor was signed on 

September 23, 2021.  Her goal is to make the new website easy to navigate and understand.  The website 

is a tool that can help optimize some workflows.   

 

Woodlands & Ecology – Trustee Eastmond noted the Village’s relationship with Brushwood is in good 

shape.  The Trail Tales should be completed this week.  Trustee Eastmond will start working on a 

building and campus use policy. 

 

Finance & Economic Development – Trustee Clayton noted the Village has been considering 

transferring the accounting functions from Assist.  They will go with BS&A, a cloud-based system.  The 

Village should receive a quote this week.   

 

Adjournment 

 

There being no further business to discuss, Trustee Haber moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee 

Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by the following vote: 

 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 

NAYS:  None (0) 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:00 pm. 

 

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will take place on October 19, 2021 at 7:30 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Daphne Paras 

Village Clerk 

 

Transcribed by: 



Jeri Cotton 

 

Attachment: 

Building Report 

 


